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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 27, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Kerwin called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Lentz, and Kerwin


Arrived Late:
Commissioner Jameel (arrived at 7:50 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 16, 2004


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 9, 2004


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hunter and Jameel absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Kerwin acknowledged receipt of a letter from Terry Rapp O’Connell and Michele Salmon opposing the Use Permit for the billboard at the 101 Freeway and Beatty Avenue.  He noted the Planning Commission also received a supplemental staff memo regarding 1 San Bruno Avenue recommending an updated soils/geotechnical report and additional borings, and a packet of findings regarding the One Quarry Road project.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  One Quarry Road; General Plan Amendment GPA-1-00, Specific Plan SP-1-00, Pre-Zoning Amendment PZ-1-00, Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-00, Planned Development Permit PD-1-00, Design Permit DP-1-00, Use Permit UP-2-00, and Grading Permit EX-1-00; Final Environmental Impact Report; California Rock and Asphalt, applicant; David and Bradley Johnson, owners; APN 005-270-070, -080, -090 & -110


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the five resolutions prepared by staff and the revised conditions of approval.  He noted the revisions from the Public Works Department were not received until after the meeting packet was prepared.  


Director Prince said the first resolution, PC-01-05, reflects the findings required by the State Surface Mining and Reclamation Act (SMARA).  He said the findings and conclusions are attached to the resolution, and he recommended approval of the resolution.


Chairman Kerwin pointed out that the word “project” in the title of the SMARA findings was misspelled.


Chairman Kerwin proposed reviewing all of the resolutions before opening the public hearing and taking a vote.  He noted the second resolution deals with adoption of a General Plan amendment allowing residential use; the third recommends approval of annexation and prezoning; the fourth recommends adoption of a specific plan; and the fifth recommends approval of a vesting tentative map, planned development permit, and preliminary grading permit.


Commissioner Lentz recommended discussing each resolution separately, holding the public hearing, and then voting.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioners had no comments or questions on the first resolution.


Director Prince explained that Resolution No. PC-02-05 recommends amending the General Plan to change the designation of the Quarry site from Trade Commercial and Open Space to Residential with Open Space.  There were no questions or comments from Commissioners or audience members regarding this resolution.


Director Prince said Resolution No. PC-03-05 recommends annexing the Quarry property, currently in an unincorporated area of San Mateo County, to the City of Brisbane.  He noted annexation will take place only if the project is approved by the City Council, the voters, and the Local Agency Formation Commission (LAFCO).  Director Prince stated that if the site is annexed, it will be prezoned for residential use.


Commissioner Lentz asked if LAFCO ever denies annexation proposals.  Director Prince responded that LAFCO is an independent body composed of representatives from all jurisdictions and the county.  He added that LAFCO looks at a number of factors in making decisions, so it is difficult to predict what action will be taken on this proposal.


Commissioner Jameel asked whether LAFCO will also look at continuing quarry operations.  Director Prince stated that LAFCO’s primary responsibility is to ensure orderly development and the provision of urban services to areas annexed into cities.  He noted the Quarry’s location lends itself logically to being annexed to the City.


Director Prince said Resolution PC-04-05 recommends adoption of a specific plan.  He noted after reviewing various aspects of the specific plan at a number of meetings, the Planning Commission decided to recommend City Council approval.


Commissioner Lentz drew attention to Page G.1.17, proposed Condition 3, and Page G.1.28, proposed Condition 49, both referring to submission of a landscape plan prior to approval of a final map.  He noted Condition 3 indicates the landscape plan will be approved by the Community Development Director and City Engineer, while Condition 49 indicates the landscape plan will be submitted for review by the Planning Commission.  Director Prince clarified that the proposed conditions apply to the vesting tentative map and the PD map, not to the specific plan.


Commissioner Lentz suggested changing Condition 49 to say the plan will be submitted “for review and approval by the Planning Commission.”  In Condition 3, he recommended inserting the words “excluding Quarry Road” after the words “final landscape plan.”


Director Prince noted the newest version of Condition 49 eliminates the first and last sentence because those provisions have been incorporated in the Public Works Department conditions.  He referred to Conditions Q and R in that handout.  He said the Quarry Road landscape plan was addressed in a separate condition that reflects the change in the primary and secondary access routes.  Commissioner Lentz concluded that Condition 3 could be left as written.


Commissioner Lentz referred to Condition 9.d. on Page G.1.19, which indicates that copies of geotechnical reports will be made available “upon the request of potential purchasers of units.”  He noted Items a. through c. will be provided to buyers without a special request.  Chairman Kerwin commented that the reason for the distinction is probably because the geotechnical reports are quite voluminous, while the other items are more simple and concise.  He noted it would be burdensome to require the applicant to provide the reports to all potential buyers.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned how buyers will know geotechnical reports exist if they are not informed.  Director Prince responded that the CC&R’s will contain a statement indicating that these reports are available.  He noted Condition 9 requires the applicant to provide a copy of the statement to each purchaser and tenant.  Director Prince added that state law also requires disclosure of pertinent information, so buyers have that additional layer of protection.


Director Prince suggested adding a sentence specifying that the information will be provided “notwithstanding the requirements of real estate disclosure laws” and requiring buyers to sign an acknowledgement that will be submitted to the City.  Commissioner Lentz said that addition would satisfy his concerns.


Referring to Condition 6 on Page G.1.18, Commissioner Lentz asked if the school impact fees include the agreement reached between the developer and school district.  Director Prince responded that the agreement with the developer was a separate contract; he noted Condition 6 refers to state law requirements.


Commissioner Lentz asked how the school district agreement will be incorporated in the documents sent to the City Council for approval.  Director Prince said the City Attorney advised that it would be inappropriate to put the City in the role of enforcer of the contract between the developer and the school district.


Commissioner Lentz recommended providing the City Council with a copy of the agreement anyway for informational purposes.  Director Prince agreed.

Commissioner Lentz drew attention to Condition 14 on Page G.1.20, regarding bus shelters, and asked if bus service will be provided to the development.  Director Prince said the City does not know whether SamTrans will provide a route, but Condition 14 gives the City Engineer authority to require a bus shelter if service is provided.  He added that SamTrans determines the routes and service based on ridership.


Referring to Condition 41 on Page G.1.26, regarding lighting, Commissioner Lentz asked if the development will have the same type of lights as the Northeast Ridge.  Director Prince responded that the City Engineer prefers standard streetlights rather than custom types to minimize maintenance costs.  He noted that when City Council discussed lighting for the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project at the last meeting, the City Engineer indicated that maintaining the Northeast Ridge lighting requires hiring an outside contractor with special equipment.  


Commissioner Lentz commented that the lights at the Northeast Ridge are not as bright as lights elsewhere in town.  He expressed concern about minimizing glare to nearby residents.  Director Prince noted that intense light can also disturb wildlife in the area.  He suggested that the Planning Commission might want to consider recommending lights similar to those used at the Northeast Ridge, in spite of the City Engineer’s objections.  He pointed out there is a tradeoff between high maintenance costs and minimizing disturbances to people and wildlife.  Commissioner Lentz recommended seeking some kind of compromise between style and intensity of illumination.


Commissioner Jameel advocated using light fixtures that meet Caltrans standards in order to reduce maintenance costs.  He noted standard sodium lights have been used successfully in other wildlife areas.  He suggested imposing a generic condition requiring minimization of glare.


Commissioner Lentz proposed adding a sentence to Condition 41 stating, “Glare radiating from streetlights shall not exceed levels that exist in the Northeast Ridge.”  Commissioner Jameel questioned the practicality of basing light levels on the Northeast Ridge; he recommended a more generic condition.


Director Prince cautioned that it may not be possible to find a standard light fixture that accomplishes Commissioner Lentz’s intent.  He noted Condition 41 requires the applicant to submit the proposed lighting plan to the Planning Commission for approval, so there will be an opportunity to discuss options again at that point.


Referring to Condition 45 on Page G.1.27, Commissioner Lentz asked if the applicant has made any changes to the proposed locations of affordable housing units.  Director Prince said the plan has not changed.  He noted there will be a total of 28 affordable units, of which seven will be single-family units.


Regarding Condition 9.d. on Page G.1.19, Commissioner Jameel noted that normally when a geological hazard is present, owners are notified.  He added that the existence of a hazard does not necessarily mean a site is unbuildable, but only that certain conditions must be met.  Instead of making geological reports available only upon request, he suggested informing buyers and tenants that the development is within a geologic hazard area.  Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that the unique geological hazards at the Quarry site warrant a disclosure that the area is geologically sensitive and that special mitigation measures have been taken.


Director Prince questioned the basis for designating particular sites as geologically sensitive, other than relying on state law.  He noted that the City’s peer review consultant analyzed the hazards and concluded the site can be made safe for the proposed use if certain mitigation measures are implemented.  He offered to bring the applicant’s statements back to the Planning Commission for review before they are approved.  Director Prince pointed out that this will give the Planning Commission an opportunity to revise the wording if the geotechnical conditions are not adequately described.  Commissioner Jameel said he was satisfied with this approach.


Commissioner Jameel drew attention to Condition 13, specifying grading and construction hours, and he recommended including this condition in the grading permit.  Director Prince said the same language will appear in the grading permit conditions.


Chairman Kerwin welcomed comments from the applicant.


Owen Poole, applicant, objected to the City writing disclosures for the project.  He explained that the contents of developer disclosures are governed by law, and they must be drafted with extreme care in order to be complete and accurate.  Mr. Poole said the applicant will bring the disclosure language to the City Attorney for review before the first units are sold.  Rather than dictating the contents of the disclosures, he recommended changing Condition 9 to simply state that the City must be satisfied that the disclosures are accurate, complete, and truthful.


Mr. Poole commented that the applicant plans to propose 14- to 16-foot acorn-shaped streetlights with photometric globes that diffuse light toward the road in a certain pattern.  He added the applicant will acquiesce to whatever the City wants.


Commissioner Jameel supported the disclosure process described by the applicant.  He agreed that the disclosures need to be complete, and he urged the City Attorney to be very careful in reviewing the language.


Director Prince pointed out that revising the disclosure condition as proposed by Mr. Poole will necessitate continuing this matter so the appropriate language can be drafted.  He recommended approving the resolutions with the conditions as written.


Commissioner Hawawini noted potential buyers have a responsibility to exercise due diligence in researching the site conditions, and the City has a responsibility to ensure that the use is appropriate for the site and that proper mitigation measures are implemented.  


Commissioner Hawawini drew attention to Condition 36.c. on Page G.1.25, prohibiting long-term parking of recreational vehicles.  He asked whether the prohibition applies to private property as well as public property.  Director Prince responded that all the streets in the development will be dedicated to the City, and the Vehicle Code already prohibits RV parking on public streets for more than 72 hours.  He noted Condition 36.c. is intended to prohibit RV parking on private property within the development.  That parking prohibition will be included in the CC&R’s, and the homeowners association will be responsible for enforcing the CC&R’s.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the homeowners association will be required to paint street numbers on the curbs.  Director Prince said the Fire Code requires houses to have proper identification, but it does not specify where the numbers must be shown.  He added that the developer will probably paint the numbers on the curb.


Chairman Kerwin noted the last resolution, No. PC-05-05, deals with the vesting tentative map, planned development permit, and preliminary grading permit.  Director Prince observed that the Planning Commission already discussed the conditions associated with these permits.


Chairman Kerwin invited comments from members of the audience.


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he understood the project will be reviewed by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and the California Department of Fish and Game for compliance with the Habitat Conservation Plan.  He noted that while the EIR addresses wildlife resources and removal of invasive plants, it does not discuss details of how invasive plant species will be removed.  Similarly, Mr. Batchelder observed, the specific plan talks about removing invasive plants without specifying long-term maintenance steps.  He pointed out that the project documents do not address the specific treatment of the perimeter road around the development either.  Mr. Batchelder said the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and the Department of Fish and Game are likely to want more details in these areas, so it would be beneficial to provide that information up-front.  He also cautioned that the HCP compliance review should not be relied upon as an effective method for dealing with these issues.


With respect to the wetlands area, Mr. Batchelder noted that Commissioner Hunter expressed concern at the last meeting about the possibility of creating a nuisance that will attract mosquitoes that spread West Nile virus.  He provided a written response to that concern and encouraged the Planning Commission to require creation of wetlands as a condition of development.


Mr. Batchelder stated that contrary to the assertions in the specific plan, there are no longer any blacktail deer, coyote, or rattlesnakes on San Bruno Mountain.  He noted the mountain is an important habitat area for long-tailed weasels, however.


Mr. Poole referred to Condition 3.a. on Page 8 of the engineering conditions pertaining to the vesting tentative map and clarified that H Street is actually 40 feet wide, and A Street is 42 feet wide.


Mr. Poole noted the applicant’s civil engineers looked at the site and confirmed that Conditions Q, R, and S on Page 11 can be met.  He said the vesting tentative map will be modified to show the changes to the primary and secondary access roads.


Mr. Poole added that all the proposed conditions can be left as written.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved by the Commissioners present, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-01-05.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-02-05.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-03-05.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-04-05 with the revised conditions discussed previously.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-05-05.  


Director Prince noted the Commission previously discussed the feasibility of solar energy for this project.  He said a 2001 solar feasibility study concluded that the Quarry is not a very good site for solar arrays because of the afternoon shade and the long estimated payback period.  The study calculated that the average annual energy savings per house would be only $197.  However, the study also pointed out the advantages of an independent energy source.


Director Prince said the City required installation of solar collectors for hot water heating at the Northeast Ridge, but it was determined that adding more solar collectors to produce energy was not practical because of the roof designs.  The Northeast Ridge developers agreed to provide stubbed-out connections, but no homeowners took advantage of this option.


Director Prince reported that the staff discussed the possibility of solar energy systems with the applicant, but no decision was made.  He suggested adding a condition requiring the applicant to pay for a second solar feasibility study looking at the roof areas and site conditions prior to recordation of a Final Map.


Commissioner Jameel proposed asking the applicant to look at the feasibility of providing solar energy.  He noted this issue can be considered during the design review phase of the project, and a condition requiring stubbed-out fixtures or solar water heaters can be added at that time.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned whether a second feasibility study would come to a different conclusion.


Chairman Kerwin expressed his opinion that adding solar energy systems would not be worthwhile unless the payback period was 15 years or less.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the Northeast Ridge was not an ideal location either, but the developer agreed to provide stubbed-out connections because that could be done at minimal cost.  He noted technology could improve enough in the future to reduce the costs of solar energy systems.  He recommended requiring stubbed-out connections.  Director Prince said the condition as written now requires stubbed-out connections.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant objected to that condition, and Mr. Poole expressed a willingness to supply stubbed-out connections.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how much a feasibility study would cost; Director Prince estimated a few thousand dollars.  He noted a peer review of the previous study might be less expensive.  Director Prince proposed requiring the applicant to pay for a peer review of that study, with the understanding that solar energy will not be required if the payback period is unrealistic.  He said findings can be drafted citing shady conditions and economic unfeasibility as a reason for not requiring solar energy systems.


Commissioner Lentz said he was satisfied with requiring the applicant to provide stubbed-out connections.  He expressed his opinion that another analysis was unnecessary.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed.


The motion to adopt Resolution No. PC-05-05 was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


At 9:30 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Kerwin reconvened the meeting at 9:40 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS
1. PUBLIC HEARING:  1 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-02 and Use Permit UP-15-02, Mitigated Negative Declaration for mixed-use project consisting of 15 residential units above 3,697+/- sq. ft. of commercial floor area and a 30-parking-space garage in a 2- to 3-story building; William L. Riddle, applicant; Christopher D. Cook for 1 San Bruno LLC, owner; APN -007-223-110, -120 & -130


Senior Planner Tune said this proposed project involves a new two- to three-story mixed-use building on the former service station site at the corner of San Bruno and San Francisco Avenues.  He noted the purpose of the public hearing is just to take public comment on the initial study/mitigated negative declaration; action on the design permit and use permit will be scheduled for a subsequent meeting.


Senior Planner Tune stated there are a number of environmental concerns with this particular site, given its clay soils, shallow water table, and history as the former location of a gas station.  Contamination from leaking underground fuel tanks was cleaned up by removing approximately 700 tons of soil and 7,700 gallons of groundwater.  He noted some residual contamination remains, so mitigation measures are recommended to require grading and foundation plans be submitted to the county for approval prior to issuance of building permit.  According to Senior Planner Tune, Charles Ice, of the San Mateo County’s Groundwater Protection Plan, specifically recommends that a management plan be required to ensure proper treatment and disposal of any materials excavated from the site during the course of constructing the foundation and installing underground utilities.


To address concerns with liquefaction and expansive soils, Senior Planner Tune noted, a mitigation measure is recommended to require that an updated soils/geotechnical report be prepared.  He said Ted Sayre, of Cotton, Shires & Associates, the City’s consultant, further recommends that additional borings should be taken.  The geotechnical engineer should also recommend the feasibility of the specific foundation plans for the project and certify compliance with the report’s recommendations prior to occupancy.


Given the potential for cultural resources, Senior Planner Tune indicated that a mitigation measure is recommended to require that grading comply with the established protocol for discovery of archaeological resources or human remains, detailed in the state’s CEQA guidelines.  He said another mitigation measure is recommended to require that grading comply with Bay Area Air Quality Management District dust control measures.


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed use also raises some environmental concerns because of traffic noise.  Proposed mitigation measures include requiring an acoustical study to identify ways of reducing noise impacts on future residents of the building, and encouraging bicycle use.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the initial study concluded that with the mitigation measures proposed, the project will not have a significant effect on the environment, so approval of a mitigated negative declaration is recommended.  Staff recommends that the Planning Commission open the public hearing, take comments on the proposed mitigated negative declaration, and then continue the public to the February 10 meeting.


Commissioner Lentz noted the plans call for 15 residential units.  He asked how many commercial spaces are being proposed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the plans are designed as a single commercial space; the condominium application will come after the design review and use permit approval.  He noted subdividing the commercial space can be addressed at that time.


Commissioner Lentz asked whether there were any restrictions on the types of commercial uses allowed at the site, such as fast-food franchises.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the zoning ordinance does not address the ownership type of commercial retail uses.  He noted commercial retail uses, service uses, and offices are permissible and do not require Planning Commission approval under the NCRO-2 District regulations.  Conditional uses include establishments like bars and night operations that could impact nearby residences.


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about parking impacts from restaurants and other businesses that attract large numbers of people.  Senior Planner Tune noted the City Council previously decided not to require on-site parking for storefront uses to encourage commercial activity downtown and provide an incentive for people to upgrade their buildings.  


Commissioner Lentz asked what accounted for the 7,700 gallons of water that accumulated at the site and had to be removed.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the water table at the site is very shallow, so the contaminated groundwater had to be pumped out and treated.


Commissioner Lentz noted contamination was found under the sidewalk and street, and he asked how those areas will be addressed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the County determined that the contaminated soil in those areas does not pose a risk to the public because it is contained under sidewalk and pavement.  However, if utility trenching occurs, the County will review the operations to ensure that proper precautions are taken to avoid exposure to workers. 


Commissioner Hawawini asked what health impacts contaminated soil could cause if not mitigated.  Senior Planner Tune said the County rejected an earlier proposal to excavate a garage and basement area, but the current proposal calls for surface construction.  He noted the County will monitor construction to make sure public health risks are minimized.


Commissioner Hawawini asked for clarification of the number of stories being proposed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that one section of the building will be two stories and one section will be three stories.  He said the building is specifically designed to step back from the street.  He added that the standard height limit in the NCRO-2 District is 28 feet, but up to 35 feet can be approved by the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the City was requiring some commercial use at the site.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the zoning ordinance requires a storefront component, and residential uses are conditionally allowed either behind or above the commercial use.


Commissioner Jameel said he recalled that the main reason for not requiring street parking was that the City intended to provide two public parking areas for the downtown area.  He noted that parking is likely to be a serious problem, absent the City facility.  Senior Planner Tune said the City collected money from the Northeast Ridge developer to provide public parking facilities downtown.  He offered to check on the status of those plans and report back.  Commissioner Jameel observed that it might be prudent to also require this applicant to contribute funds in lieu of providing off-site parking.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the City’s parking requirements for this size and number of units are actually less than the parking being proposed.  He said a more detailed parking analysis will be provided as part of the design permit process.  Senior Planner Tune added that City Council did not impose any kind of impact fee when it waived the street parking requirement for downtown developments.


Chairman Kerwin opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Bill Riddle, project architect with Best Design, noted the proposal calls for 40 parking spaces, 30 on site and 10 off site.  He said 15 spaces will be assigned to the residential units, and the rest will be available for business customers.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the commercial space was a major component of the project or whether it was only being proposed to meet City requirements.  Mr. Riddle said confirmed that the applicants were interested in providing the commercial space.


Commissioner Lentz asked how many of the proposed units will be affordable.  Mr. Riddle stated that the expected price range is moderate, so no units will be specially designated as “affordable.”  Senior Planner Tune advised that the City has not adopted an affordable housing ordinance, and the Housing Element specifically mentions exemptions for mixed-use developments downtown.  For these reasons, he said, no specific affordable housing component is proposed for this project.


Chairman Kerwin welcomed comments on the proposed mitigated negative declaration. 


Mr. Riddle added that the developer has a reservation for a rebate from the California Energy Commission to do solar energy facilities, and a building permit must be obtained by May in order to remain eligible for the rebate.


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this item to the February 10 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  661 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-4-04 & Grading Permit EX-5-04, design permit for four-unit multi-family dwelling with grading involving approximately 723 cubic yards of cut; Jerry Deal, JD & Associates, applicant; Steve Johnson, owner; APN 007-362-090


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes replacing the existing house and garage with a new four-plex atop a six-car garage on an almost 7,000-square-foot site.  The units will all have two bedrooms and range from about 750 to 1,100 square feet in area; the front of the building will be one to two stories in height, the structure will rise over the garage to a total height of three stories, and step back to one story at the rear.  Senior Planner Tune noted the building will also step in height from side to side.


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal calls for an L-shaped building in soft, gray cement plaster and khaki-colored horizontal wood siding with craftsman-style detailing.  Gray-brown composition shingles will be used on the varying roofline, which includes a mansard roof that could accommodate solar panels.  All units are designed to provide cross-ventilation.


Senior Planner Tune reported that just over 700 cubic yards of cut will be required to grade out the garage and terrace the large back yard.  The six-car garage complies with the City’s current parking requirements; the driveway is designed to accommodate on-site turnaround.  Staff recommends that the curb cut be widened to allow simultaneous entering and exiting while maintaining room along the remaining curb for two on-street parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune noted this will require replacement of an existing street tree. 


Senior Planner Tune said the proposed landscaping features several areas of lawn encircled by shrubs, with a hedge along the north side and trees, arbor, and seating wall at the rear.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that the project as proposed is condominiums, and the required use permit and tentative parcel map applications will be considered at a later meeting.  He noted the current condominium development standards require from 300 to 750 square feet of outdoor common area per unit, depending upon the type of unit.  In this case, while the units are not stacked atop one another, neither do they fit the typical townhouse mold, for which the greatest amount of outdoor common area is currently requirement.  Senior Planner Tune said the Commission has preliminarily recommended that the requirement be changed to a flat requirement of 400 square feet of outdoor area for active or passive recreational use per unit, with which the project will comply.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the required findings for approval and analysis in the staff report.  He said staff recommends conditional approval of the design permit and issuance of the grading permit.


Commissioner Lentz commented that he was surprised this matter was being recommended for a public hearing and approval at the same meeting.  Senior Planner Tune responded that staff routinely makes recommendations for actions on projects that are not subject to initial study public hearings.


Chairman Kerwin opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jerry Deal, JD & Associates, applicant, noted his project was simple, consistent with current zoning requirements, and compatible with its neighbors.


Commissioner Lentz commented that he liked the craftsman-style design, and he commended Mr. Deal.


Dennis Busse, 443 Mendocino Street, said he owned the building next door to the applicant’s.  He noted the property on the opposite side of his own will soon be developed with three condos.  He stated that parking in the area is frequently a problem, and he clarified that parking is really not available on both sides of San Bruno Avenue, at least on the 600 block, due to the elementary school.


Mr. Busse expressed concern about health impacts from demolition and removal of harmful materials like asbestos.  He urged the City to look into these issues.


Mr. Busse commented that the project appears to call for a carport rather than a covered garage, because there are no walls surrounding the area.  He noted sound is likely to be a problem, with loud radios and other noise disturbing neighbors.  Mr. Busse recommended requiring the carport to be enclosed on one end.  He expressed concern about noise, exhaust fumes, and appearances of the proposed carport.


Mr. Busse stated that 661 Mendocino Street has had an ongoing sewer problem.  He said the sewer in the easement on the east side of the property has overflowed onto his property at least five times.  He noted in response to complaints, the City surveyed the line with a robot, and the video showed extensive infiltration by roots and other blockages.  Mr. Busse recommended requiring this applicant to replace the sewer as a condition of this project; he expressed his opinion that the project presents an ideal time to address this problem.


Commissioner Hawawini asked the applicant to respond to Mr. Busse’s comments.


Mr. Deal stated that the applicant would love to enclose the garage, but the zoning code would not permit the added walls to encroach into the required setbacks.  


Mr. Deal said the applicant plans to connect his project to the City’s sewer system, but the costs of any upgrades to the existing private line would need to be apportioned fairly.


Mr. Busse clarified that the sewer he mentioned was a private sewer coming down from Tulare Street and across the property along an easement to the east.  He said the sewer pipe is visible on the ground.  Mr. Busse stated his property has been flooded by that sewer at least five times in twenty years.  He added that the latest incident was about six months ago.


Chairman Kerwin commented that Mr. Busse was talking about one of the few private sewers left in Brisbane.  Unfortunately, as the old lines deteriorate, downhill owners bear the brunt of flooding and uncontrolled sewage.  Chairman Kerwin noted the City has no ability to correct the problems because the sewers are private.  He recommended working with uphill owners, complaining to the Health Department to get immediate action, and contacting City Engineer Breault so the City can approach the one remaining homeowner on the private sewer and enlist his support in the work.


Paul Bouscal, 532 Alvarado Street, expressed his opinion that new construction involving excavation of foundations would be an ideal time to replace the old sewer pipes.  He suggested requiring the applicant to address the problems now so they do not have to be dealt with in the future.  He noted it might be possible to redirect the old line somehow.


Chairman Kerwin noted the City has no ability to get the uphill owner to participate in the repair, so fixing problems down below will not solve future problems.  He added that uphill owners may not even be aware of the impacts on downhill owners.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that given the width of the lot, it would not be possible to accommodate a wall on one side while maintaining the required setback.  He said the landscaping plans call for a solid wood fence and a hedge to provide a buffer for the adjoining property.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said his concerns had to do more with the idea of converting small homes across from the school into large, multi-family buildings.  He expressed his opinion that this trend detracts from the character of the town.  


Commissioner Lentz acknowledged Mr. Busse’s concerns about parking.  Senior Planner Tune said that San Bruno Avenue meets the City’s minimum 36-foot width for a street with parking on both sides.  He noted the information in the staff report pertained to street width rather than availability of on-street parking.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the design permit and grading permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Freeway 101 at Beatty Avenue; Use Permit UP-20-04, interim use permit for nonappurtenant advertising structure (billboard) to remain for 5 years; Toby Sturek, Clear Channel Outdoor, applicant; Sunquest Properties/Oyster Point Properties, owner; APN 005-340-050


Senior Planner Tune noted that in 1983, as part of a legal settlement, the City Council conditionally approved a use permit for a double billboard at the southwest corner of the 101 Freeway and Beatty Avenue.  The permit provided that the owner could apply to renew the permit, and the City could then consider factors such as the environment and the billboard’s compatibility with neighborhood character.  Senior Planner Tune said the current interim use permit provisions for the Baylands contain several other applicable findings, which are detailed in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune noted the specific plan for the Baylands has not yet been adopted, but the project location is slated to become part of the future Geneva Avenue extension.  He said the billboard pays an annual business license fee based on gross receipts; last year’s fee was $76,704.  Staff recommends conditional approval of the use permit for another five-year term, with the right to require removal of the billboard during that time if the City determines there has been a material change in the character of the neighbor.


Commissioner Lentz drew attention to Paragraph b., on Page H.3.2, and asked what notice is required to have the billboard removed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the legal settlement did not specify a particular timeframe, so the City would probably use the Municipal Code procedure for revocation of use permits, which provides a standard 15-day public notice.  He said the process involves notification of property owners, holding a public hearing, and then revoking the use permit.


Senior Planner Tune noted that through the legal settlement, the City had originally allowed the use to continue to 1989, which was apparently considered sufficient time to amortize the structure, so the City will bear no responsibility to pay for costs of removal later.


Although the applicant was present, there were no comments by members of the public.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the use permit application as proposed.  


Commissioner Lentz acknowledged receipt from a couple of residents who objected to the billboard, and he said he shared their feelings from an aesthetic perspective.  On the other hand, he noted, the $76,000 in revenues was important to the City.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that this is only billboard along that entire corridor.


Chairman Kerwin stated that the City got rid of approximately twenty billboards along Bayshore Boulevard at the same time. 


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Technician Johnson drew attention to the information in the meeting packet about the League of California Cities conference in Pasadena on April 13 through 15.  He asked commissioners interested in attending to let the staff know as soon as possible.


Commissioner Jameel said he planned to attend.  Commissioner Hawawini indicated he would be on a trip for those dates.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel noted there is a building on Tunnel Avenue near Sierra Point Lumber being demolished and evidence of some clean-up activities in the area, and he asked if there were any plans to develop that site.  Senior Planner Tune reported that the owner obtained a demolition permit to remove the old building, and the Regional Water Quality Control Board ordered the drainage to be fixed to eliminate ponding.  He said he was not aware of any interim use plans.


Commissioner Jameel commented that there is a big dip in the road south of the entrance to Sierra Point Lumber.  He asked staff to look into what could be done to repair the problem before it damages a car or causes an accident.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of February 10, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 p.m.
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